



# **COVID-19 and Pretrial Detention**

Chris W. Surprenant

March 27, 2020

Major crises like the ongoing and future one connected to the SARS-CoV-2 virus have a way of exposing current public-policy approaches as being woefully inefficient and insufficient at accomplishing their stated aims. While programs connected to public health and the economy will receive the most attention in the coming months, the impact of COVID-19 on America's criminal justice system, and specifically its approach to pretrial detention, should receive significant attention as well.

As most Americans are now aware, the United States incarcerates more individuals per capita than any developed country in the world. But what most Americans do not know is that 20 percent of people incarcerated in the United States—462,000 out of 2.3 million—are locked up in local jails just waiting for their day in court.¹ They have not been convicted of anything.

COVID-19 has made this already-bad situation worse, as courts have shut down. Overcrowded jails act as hotbeds for infections. Even as local law enforcement is acting to ameliorate the situation in the short term, reforms such as reducing the number of crimes requiring jail booking, eliminating cash bail, and encouraging alternatives to jail are necessary in the medium term.

#### THE EFFECT OF COVID-19 ON THE JUSTICE SYSTEM

Before the recent virus outbreak and response, someone who was arrested, denied bail, or unable to post bail could expect to spend between 5 and 200 days in jail waiting to appear in court.<sup>2</sup> The average was around 35 days. Thirty-five days is a long time to sit, and most people removed from the community for that amount of time would lose their jobs, lose custody of their children, fail to make payments on their car or home, or otherwise find themselves with significant obstacles to overcome upon release, even if they did nothing wrong.

The ongoing shutdown of much of US community interaction includes a significant slowdown of the justice system.<sup>3</sup> In most cities across the country, courts are now postponing nearly all civil and criminal trials. Pretrial delays will increase significantly as a result. These delays, combined with overcrowded state prisons and their inability to process more inmates, will continue to create dangerous situations in our local jails. Currently, the state prison systems in both Florida and California have stopped accepting inmates owing to COVID-19 concerns,<sup>4</sup> causing a bottleneck at the level of county jails. As a result, the Pinellas County jail in the Tampa–St. Petersburg–Clearwater metropolitan area has more than 200 inmates currently sleeping on the floor because the jail has run out of beds.<sup>5</sup>

Jail conditions were a problem before COVID-19. The situation now is far worse. Jails are severely overcrowded, are unsanitary, and provide inmates with limited access to medical care. In short, conditions in American jails are far more conducive to spreading communicable diseases than are the conditions on cruise ships. These conditions, combined with the relatively high inmate turnover in local jails (54 percent per week on average), create the concern that jails will become incubators for diseases like COVID-19.7 And this nightmare scenario is already starting to play out. In the past few days, inmates or staff in jails in California, Illinois, Louisiana, New York, Ohio, and Texas have all tested positive for COVID-19, and the number of cases in US jails and prisons is growing rapidly.

In response to these concerns, sheriffs and district attorneys across the country are acting on the fly to try to limit the likelihood of SARS-CoV-2 outbreaks in local jails. Many police departments have adopted "cite and release" policies for offenses that would have previously resulted in a jail booking. Prosecutors in Baltimore, Los Angeles, Nashville, Philadelphia, Portland, and other cities across the country have issued statements that they will no longer be arresting and prosecuting people who commit low-level offenses. Most dramatically, many states and counties have been releasing thousands of "low-level offenders" from their jails in hopes of reducing their inmate numbers to prevent an outbreak. That district attorneys and police chiefs are halting prosecutions of low-level offenses, that county and state authorities are releasing people already being held because of these offenses, and that these officials say their actions do not jeopardize public safety should raise questions as to why these people were being held in jail to begin with.

## POLICY SOLUTIONS IN THE SHORT AND MEDIUM TERMS

The short-, medium-, and long-term solutions to addressing the current challenges related to the spread of COVID-19 and future infectious diseases all center on reducing the number of people being held in local jails. There are a number of important steps policymakers can take to accomplish this goal, all of which are politically viable now and as the twofold public health and economic crisis continues to unfold.

## Reduce the Number of Crimes That Result in Jail Bookings

The vast majority of people being held in local jails are there for a narrow range of common offenses: violent crime, property crime, public-order crime, and parole and probation violations. The numbers related to parole and probation violations are especially surprising, comprising 45 percent of all local jail admissions. More than half of these are for so-called technical violations, such as missing appointments with supervision officers or failing drug tests. This means that more than 25 percent of all jail admissions are for these technical violations, a staggeringly high figure. <sup>17</sup>

For low-level offenses, public interest is better served through "cite and release" than it is through booking and temporarily imprisoning an offender. If public safety is not being jeopardized now by issuing citations instead of jail bookings, or by releasing people who are currently being held, it will not be jeopardized once the COVID-19 emergency has passed. Practicing cite and release does not mean that society is treating these infractions less seriously. Rather, it reflects a conscious decision that the added burden placed on police departments and local jails is not necessary to respond to these low-level infractions. Other approaches such as home confinement or monitoring programs can accomplish the desired results.

## Eliminate Cash Bail

Another approach to reducing the population in local jails is by eliminating cash bail. Of the 462,000 people sitting in local jails awaiting trial, more than half could get out if they had the financial means to do so. <sup>18</sup> For most of them, all they would need is a couple hundred dollars, but they are simply too poor even to afford that. It is hard to imagine that anyone poses a threat to public safety if he or she only needs a few hundred dollars to get out of jail.

District attorneys have argued that cash bail is necessary to keep dangerous people off the streets and to make sure that defendants return for their court dates. But the relevant data do not support this claim, and in fact, the use of cash bail makes communities less safe. People who are unable to bail themselves out are more likely to become and remain unemployed, as well as more likely to have other arrests down the road as a result. Further, releasing people on their own recognizance does not make it more likely that they will fail to appear for their court date as compared to releasing them on cash bail. On the cash bail.

Some progressive district attorneys have taken matters into their own hands. Larry Krasner, the district attorney of Philadelphia, and Chesa Boudin, the district attorney of San Francisco, have effectively ended the use of cash bail in these two cities by no longer asking for it as a condition of release. But the long-term solution is to change laws at the state level by having states adopt the federal release guidelines. For federal cases, per 18 U.S.C. § 3142, all defendants must be released pending trial unless they are a flight risk or pose a danger to the community. If the court believes

there is a risk, it can require a defendant to sign an unsecured appearance bond or provide some other condition for release (house arrest, surrender of passport, etc.)—there is no cash bail.

## Provide Incentives for Alternatives to Jail

A third approach to reducing the size of the US jail population is to appropriately incentivize alternatives. State prisons currently house the majority of US inmates. These inmates have been arrested by local police and sentenced by local judges, but they do their time at a facility paid for by the state and often subsidized by the federal government. As a result, local municipalities do not bear the cost of sending people to state prison—the state pays for it. But if a municipality opts for a rehabilitation program or alternative punishment arrangement, in most cases those costs are paid by the municipality, not by the state. Given these incentives, it's no surprise that for many municipalities, the first and only option to punish offenders is sending them to state prison.

If policymakers want to reduce the jail population at both the county and state level, they must change the financial incentives. Local municipalities should bear the costs—or at least a higher portion of the costs—connected to incarcerating people from their jurisdiction. At the same time, states should subsidize preventative measures (e.g., more police on the streets) or alternatives to incarceration that have shown success (e.g., diversion programs). Not only are these alternatives more successful than jail at preventing future bad behavior, but they often cost less. A 2016 report from the Brennan Center for Justice showed that the United States could save more than \$20 billion nationwide by moving from jail to these more effective alternatives.<sup>23</sup> State-level studies have shown similar effects.<sup>24</sup>

#### **ACHIEVING BETTER PUBLIC HEALTH AND PUBLIC SAFETY**

In response to the current public health crisis connected to SARS-CoV-2, police departments, district attorneys, and sheriffs have all taken steps to reduce local jail populations, steps they acknowledge do not jeopardize public safety. But all of these measures have been ad hoc. The interests of justice, maintaining public health, and economic efficiency are all served by implementing more formal changes that aim to reduce the number of people being held in local jails. The three changes proposed would each accomplish this goal and, taken together, would go a long way toward preventing an outbreak similar to COVID-19 from compounding problems down the road.

#### **ABOUT THE AUTHOR**

Chris W. Surprenant is a professor of philosophy, director of the University Honors Program, and director of the Urban Entrepreneurship and Policy Institute at the University of New Orleans. He is a coauthor of *Injustice for All: How Financial Incentives Have Corrupted and Can Fix the US Criminal Justice System*.

#### **NOTES**

- Wendy Sawyer and Peter Wagner, Mass Incarceration: The Whole Pie 2019 (Northampton, MA: Prison Policy Initiative, March 19, 2019).
- Will Dobbie and Crystal Yang, "Proposals for Improving the U.S. Pretrial System" (Policy Proposal 2019-05, The Hamilton Project, March 2019).
- 3. Jon Schuppe, "Coronavirus Upends U.S. Justice System: 'The Ramifications Could Be Catastrophic,'" Yahoo! News, March 17, 2020.
- 4. Ana Ceballos, "Florida Prisons Closed to New Inmates," *News4JAX*, March 18, 2020; Kerry Crowley, "Coronavirus: Newsom Halts State Prison Intake for Next 30 Days," *Mercury News*, March 25, 2020.
- Kathryn Varn and Tony Marrero, "More Than 200 Pinellas Inmates Sleep on Floor as Coronavirus Creates Botteneck," Tampa Bay Times, March 17, 2020.
- 6. Bureau of Justice Statistics, "Jail Inmates in 2017," April 2019, https://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/ji17\_sum.pdf.
- 7. Martin Kaste, "Prisons and Jails Worry about Becoming Coronavirus 'Incubators," NPR, March 13, 2020, https://www.npr.org/2020/03/13/815002735/prisons-and-jails-worry-about-becoming-coronavirus-incubators.
- 8. Paige St. John, "First Inmate in California's Prison System Tests Positive for Coronavirus," *Los Angeles Times*, March 22, 2020.
- 9. Megan Crepeau and Annie Sweeney, "Two COVID-19 Cases Identified at Cook County Jail as Calls Increase for Early Releases," *Chicago Tribune*, March 23, 2020.
- 10. Matt Sledge, "More Positive Coronavirus Cases for New Orleans Jail Staff as Inmates Await Results," *New Orleans Times-Picayune*, March 23, 2020.
- 11. Daniel A. Gross, "It Spreads Like Wildfire': The Coronavirus Comes to New York's Prisons," New Yorker, March 24, 2020.
- 12. Lacey Crisp, "3 Franklin County Inmates Tested for COVID-19," 10tv.com, March 24, 2020, https://www.10tv.com/article/3-franklin-county-inmates-tested-covid-19-2020-mar.
- 13. Frank Heinz and Ken Kalthoff, "5 Dallas County Jail Inmates Test Positive for COVID-19," NBCDFW.com, March 25, 2020, https://www.nbcdfw.com/news/coronavirus/dallas-county-inmate-tests-positive-for-coronavirus/2338467/.
- 14. Brentin Mock, "Where Inmates Are Getting Bailed Out in the Coronavirus Crisis," Citylab, March 21, 2020.
- 15, Jeffrey Miron and Erin Partin, "COVID-19 Leads to Arrest Reductions," Cato at Liberty, March 25, 2020.
- 16. Kristin Danley-Greiner, "Inmate Releases Due to Coronavirus Considered by State Attorneys," Patch: Annapolis, MD, March 22, 2020; "US States Release 'Low-Risk' Inmates over Coronavirus Fears," Al Jazeera, March 23, 2020; Salvador Hernandez, "Los Angeles Is Releasing Inmates Early and Arresting Fewer People over Fears of the Coronavirus in Jails," BuzzFeed News, March 16, 2020; Kara Kostanich, "King County Preparing to Release Hundreds of Inmates to Limit Spread of COVID-19," KOMO News, March 24, 2020; Kayla Branch, "Coronavirus in Oklahoma: Over 200 Nonviolent Offenders Released from Oklahoma County Jail to Limit COVID-19 Spread," The Oklahoman, March 25, 2020.
- 17. Council of State Governments Justice Center, "Confined and Costly: How Supervision Violations Are Filling Prisons and Burdening Budgets," June 2019, https://csgjusticecenter.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/01/confined-and-costly.pdf.
- 18. Chris W. Surprenant and Jason Brennan, *Injustice for All: How Financial Incentives Corrupted and Can Fix the US Criminal Justice System* (New York: Routledge, 2019), 134.
- 19. Melissa Gira Grant, "Cash Bail Was Never about Safety," New Republic, January 10, 2020.
- 20. Jacob Monaghan, Eric van Holm, and Chris W. Surprenant, "The Impacts of Cash Bail on Failure to Appear and Re-Arrest in Orleans Parish" (unpublished manuscript, February 17, 2020). See also Muhammad B. Sardar, "Give Me Liberty or Give Me . . . Alternatives?: Ending Cash Bail and Its Impact on Pretrial Incarceration," *Brooklyn Law Review* 84, no. 4 (2019): 1421–58; Aurelie Ouss and Megan T. Stevenson, "Bail, Jail, and Pretrial Misconduct: The Influence of

- Prosecutors" (George Mason Legal Studies Research Paper No. LS 19-08, January 19, 2020); and Matt Barno, Deyanira Nevárez Martínez, and Kirk R. Williams, "Exploring Alternatives to Cash Bail: An Evaluation of Orange County's Pretrial Assessment and Release Supervision (PARS) Program," *American Journal of Criminal Justice*, December 6, 2019.
- 21. Samantha Melamed, "Philly DA Larry Krasner Stopped Seeking Bail for Low-Level Crimes. Here's What Happened Next," *Philadelpiha Inquirer*, February 19, 2019; Evan Sernoffsky, "San Francisco DA Chesa Boudin Ends Cash Bail for All Criminal Cases," *San Francisco Chronicle*, January 29, 2020.
- 22. Release and Detention Pending Judicial Proceedings, 18 U.S.C. 3141 et seq., available at https://www.justice.gov/archives/jm/criminal-resource-manual-26-release-and-detention-pending-judicial-proceedings-18-usc-3141-et, accessed March 26, 2020.
- 23. Lauren-Brooke Eisen et al., *How Many Americans Are Unnecessarily Incarcerated?* (New York: Brennan Center for Justice, 2016).
- 24. Brandon Martin and Ryken Grattet, *Alternatives to Incarceration in California* (San Francisco: Public Policy Institute of California, 2015); Laura A. Bischoff, "Prisons' High Cost Fuels Search for Alternatives," *Dayton Daily News*, July 8, 2017; Children and Family Justice Center, "The Costliest Choice: Economic Impact of Youth Incarceration," March 2018, http://www.law.northwestern.edu/legalclinic/cfjc/documents/communitysafetymarch.pdf.